African Migrants & Asylum Seekers

Since 2005, tens of thousands of Africans from Eritrea, Sudan, Somalia, the Congo, and elsewhere have entered Israel illegally, trying to make better lives for themselves. Some are migrants looking to benefit from Israel's freedom and growing economy, while others are asylum seekers escaping persecution. Unfortunately, most of them live in areas where Israeli citizens were already facing economic hardships, which has led to societal tensions and pressure on Israel's leaders. Today, Israel is facing a difficult dilemma shared by many other liberal democracies: how to deal with the issue of illegal immigration humanely while ensuring security, fiscal responsibility, and economic opportunities for legal residents.

Israelis have treated African migrants and asylum seekers humanely.

- In interviews, migrants expressed relief at being in Israel where they are physically secure, and face no police harassment.¹ Eritrean asylum seeker Johny Goytiom Kafl stated that, "you are treated like a human being in Israel. Here I am not afraid. In Eritrea, I was afraid."²
- Many found work and were able to open their own small businesses.³ Their children are being educated in Israeli schools.⁴
- Many Israeli human rights groups and activists assist African migrants and work to protect their rights.⁵

A minority of Israelis have engaged in unacceptable racism and violence. At the same time, Israel has welcomed African immigrants and refugees for years.

- Unfortunately, anti-immigrant extremism is a global problem. In recent years there have been violent riots against immigrants in Greece, South Africa, Russia, Spain, and elsewhere.⁶
- Prime Minister Netanyahu and other officials unequivocally denounced anti-African racism and violence.⁷ Many Israelis have stood up for migrants and protested against the extremists.⁸
- Israel welcomed almost 90,000 black Jews from Ethiopia as Israeli citizens, and went to great lengths to help them come home. It also granted asylum to 1,000 refugees fleeing the genocide in Darfur. Darfur.

Some of the migrants came to Israel seeking work opportunities, not as refugees escaping war.¹¹

- Around 72 percent of the estimated 38,000 African migrants and asylum seekers are from Eritrea. 20% are from Sudan and South Sudan, and others are from the Ivory Coast, the Congo and elsewhere.¹² The majority are males between the ages of 18 and 40.
- Israel is a magnet because of its freedom and economic prosperity. This became especially true after European countries began enforcing harsh laws against illegal immigration from Africa.¹³
- Unlike refugees who are fleeing war or persecution, economic migrants leave their countries in search of better work opportunities. "Refugee" is a legal status that is given on an individual, case by case basis.

The original trickle of illegal immigration dramatically increased after 2005, creating an unmanageable situation for a small country like Israel.¹⁴

• Israel is a small country and cannot act as a safety valve for impoverished African states. There are roughly 30 million people migrating from their homes in Africa. 15 This is almost four times the size of Israel's entire population.



- As of 2018, 90% of the migrants live in South Tel Aviv. This means that there are currently 35,000 people in a low-income neighborhood that was originally planned for 6,000.¹⁶
- The city of Tel Aviv has spent millions in taxpayer funds on education for children of migrants, as well as other social and cultural needs. Tel Aviv's Sourasky Medical Center reported that it had to shoulder \$10 million in health care costs for African migrants.¹⁷ This is especially difficult for some Israelis to accept because many citizens and legal immigrants are still facing their own economic struggles.

Since 2013, the Israeli government has taken a number of steps to stop illegal immigration, some of which are controversial in Israel and elsewhere.

- In January, 2013 Israel completed a fence along its border with Egypt. The fence was built to protect against terrorism, drug trafficking, and further illegal immigration. A total of 34 migrants entered Israel illegally through the Sinai in the first half of 2013, compared to 9,570 during the same period the previous year.
- Israel offered South Sudanese migrants \$1,250 per family to return home after South Sudan declared independence in 2011. Many took the offer and returned.²⁰ Israel also offered \$5,000 to migrants who were willing to move elsewhere.²¹
- Israel built an open detention center to house some migrants who enter illegally. Detainees could leave the facility during the day and were provided with food, education, medical, and welfare services.²² The government voted to close this facility in 2017.
- In 2017, 4,000 migrants from Eritrea and Sudan who entered Israel illegally were relocated to other countries. At the same time, 4,000 migrants from Georgia and Ukraine were sent back home.²³
- In 2018 Israel began notifying some migrants from Eritrea and Sudan that they could take \$3,500 in return for leaving to third countries – reportedly Rwanda and Uganda – or face jail time. This policy does not include women, children, families, or anyone with pending applications for asylum, but has generated significant opposition in Israel.²⁴
- Shortly afterwards, an Israeli court ruled that Eritreans fleeing forced military service are eligible for refugee status.²⁵ At the same time, Israel agreed not to deport 2,000 migrants who are in the process of moving to Canada, and began talks with the UN refugee agency about a deal to resettle some migrants in safe countries while others giving permanent residency.²⁶

Israel is investing in the economic development of African countries, helping to alleviate the cause of illegal immigration.

 Israel's development agency, Mashav, is involved in sustainable development projects across Africa. Tens of thousands of Africans have graduated from Israel's training courses in a variety of fields, including agriculture, education, healthcare, small business management, and women's rights.²⁷

Illegal immigration is a global phenomenon that is challenging countries all over the world.

- The Obama administration deported 2 million migrants from 2009-2013.²⁸ France deported nearly 45,000 migrants in 2015.²⁹
- As of 2012, the UK's policy was to "create... a really hostile environment for illegal migration," according to current Prime Minister Theresa May. Britain is denying access to work, housing, services, and banks.³⁰
- Australia holds undocumented migrants, including young children, in detention camps for up to three years
 while their applications for asylum are processed. If their applications are rejected, they face deportation. The
 UN condemned Australia's treatment of migrants and conditions in the detention camps.³¹
- Switzerland has detained and deported thousands of migrants per year, and Italy penalizes illegal immigration with fines of up to \$13,500.³² Italy also announced plans to increase deportations in 2017.³³



- ¹ Rebecca Furst-Nichols and Karen Jacobsen, "African Migration to Israel," *Tufts University,* January, 2011, at http://www.ardc-israel.org/sites/default/files/migration-israel.pdf
- ² Aron Heller, "African asylum seekers hope love of Israel can win them stay of deportation," *Times of Israel*,
- ³ Rebecca Furst-Nichols and Karen Jacobsen, "African Migration to Israel," *Tufts University*, January, 2011, at http://www.ardc-israel.org/sites/default/files/migration-israel.pdf
- ⁴ Nathan Jeffay, "Tel Aviv Mayor Wants Illegal Immigrants to Feel at Home Diplomats, Not So Much," *Jewish Daily Forward*, April 8, 2011, at http://forward.com/articles/136888/tel-aviv-mayor-wants-illegal-immigrants-to-feel-at/
- ⁵ Rebecca Furst-Nichols and Karen Jacobsen, "African Migration to Israel," *Tufts University,* January, 2011, at http://www.ardc-israel.org/sites/default/files/migration-israel.pdf; TV2Africa, "African Migrants in Israel," *YouTube,* April 9, 2012, at http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ttxHEWyPlbc
- ⁶ Liz Alderman, "Greek Far Right Hangs a Target on Immigrants," *New York Times,* July 10, 2012, at http://www.nytimes.com/2012/07/11/world/europe/as-golden-dawn-rises-in-greece-anti-immigrant-violence-follows.html; AFP, "Zimbabweans shot dead in South Africa," *New Zimbabwe*, May 27, 2013, at http://www.newzimbabwe.com/NEWS-11226-Zimbabweans+shot+dead+in+South+Africa/NEWS.aspx; Benjamin Bidder, "Xenophobic Riots: Moscow Nervous after Violence Erupts," *Der Spiegel*, October 14, 2013, at http://www.spiegel.de/international/europe/anti-immigrant-riots-in-moscow-highlight-tensions-a-927792.html; BBC, "Anti-immigrant violence flares in Spain," July 16, 1999, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/396285.stm
 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/396285.stm
 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/agaststm
 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/agaststm
- promises to solve problem," *Haaretz*, May 24, 2012, at http://www.haaretz.com/news/national/netanyahu-condemns-violence-against-african-migrants-promises-to-solve-problem-1.432482

 ⁸ Rebecca Furst-Nichols and Karen Jacobsen "African Migration to Israel" *Tufts University* January 2011 at 1915.
- ⁸ Rebecca Furst-Nichols and Karen Jacobsen, "African Migration to Israel," *Tufts University,* January, 2011, at http://www.ardc-israel.org/sites/default/files/migration-israel.pdf
- ⁹ Israeli Central Bureau of Statistics, "Immigrants, by period of immigration, country of birth and last country of residence," 2011, at
- http://www1.cbs.gov.il/reader/shnaton/templ_shnaton_e.html?num_tab=st04_04&CYear=2011; AP, "Israel: Effort to Move Ethiopians Wraps Up With Final Large Airlift," *New York Times*, August 28, 2013, at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/29/world/middleeast/israel-effort-to-move-ethiopians-wraps-up-with-final-large-airlift.html? r=0
- ¹⁰ Herb Keinon, Daniel K. Eisenbud, "Top Legal Experts: Migrant Deportation In Violation of International Law," *Jerusalem Post*, February 6th, 2018, at http://www.jpost.com/lsrael-News/Politics-And-Diplomacy/Top-legal-experts-Migrant-deportation-in-violation-of-international-law-540794
- ¹¹ Barak Ravid and Amos Harel, "African country agrees to take in Eritrean labor migrants living in Israel, government claims," *Haaretz*, June 3, 2013, at https://www.haaretz.com/.premium-african-country-to-take-israel-s-eritreans-1.5272542; Danny Adino Ababa, "The dark side of Tel Aviv," *YNetnews*, July 7, 2012, at http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4239481,00.html;
- ¹² Melanie Lidman, "10 key questions about Israel's African asylum seeker controversy," *Times of Israel*, February 2nd, 2018, at https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-israels-new-plan-to-deport-africans-details-abound/
- ¹³ Dexter Van Zile, "This American Life Omits Context About Sinai Refugees," *CAMERA*, August 14, 2013, at http://www.camera.org/index.asp?x context=4&x outlet=28&x article=2525; Rebecca Furst-Nichols and Karen Jacobsen, "African Migration to Israel," *Tufts University*, January, 2011, at http://www.ardc-israel.org/sites/default/files/migration-israel.pdf
- ¹⁴ Gidon Ben-Zvi, "Growing Pains: the Birth of Israel's Illegal Immigration Crisis," *CiF Watch*, May 23, 2012, at http://cifwatch.com/2012/05/23/growing-pains-the-birth-of-israels-illegal-immigration-crisis/
- ¹⁵ International Organization for Migration, "Africa Regional Overview," 2011, at
- http://www.iom.int/files/live/sites/iom/files/Newsrelease/docs/Regional-Overviews-EN.pdf
- ¹⁶ Melanie Lidman, "10 key questions about Israel's African asylum seeker controversy," *Times of Israel*, February 2nd, 2018, at https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-israels-new-plan-to-deport-africans-details-abound/
- ¹⁷ Nathan Jeffay, "Tel Aviv Mayor Wants Illegal Immigrants to Feel at Home Diplomats, Not So Much," *Jewish Daily Forward*, April 8, 2011, at http://forward.com/articles/136888/tel-aviv-mayor-wants-illegal-immigrants-to-feel-at/; Gabi Barbash, "The challenge of treating illegal African migrants," *Jerusalem Post*, May 17, 2012, at http://www.jpost.com/Opinion/Columnists/The-challenge-of-treating-illegal-African-migrants
- ¹⁸ Batsheva Sobelman, "Israel completes most of Egypt border fence," *Los Angeles Times*, January 2, 2013, at http://articles.latimes.com/2013/jan/02/world/la-fg-israel-africa-immigration-20130103



- ¹⁹ Tang Danlu, "Israel witnesses sharp decrease of illegal immigrants," *Xinhua News*, July 3, 2013, at http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/world/2013-07/03/c_132506889.htm
- ²⁰ Banjamin Gottlieb, "Israeli Deportation of South Sudan refugees signals policy shift," *Washington Post*, June 15, 2012, at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/blogpost/post/israeli-deportation-of-south-sudan-refugees-signals-policy-shift/2012/06/15/gJQAKAEgeV_blog.html
- ²¹ Ilan Laor, "Israel to offer African migrants \$5,000 to leave," *Haaretz*, October 30, 2013, at http://www.haaretz.com/news/national/.premium-1.555218
- ²² Ilan Lior, "African migrants will be prohibited from working at new detention center," *Haaretz*, October 31, 2013, at http://www.haaretz.com/news/national/.premium-1.555389
- ²³ Yaron Gamburg, "Safe Relocation of Migrants Who Entered Israel Illegally," *Embassy of Israel*, at <a href="http://cloud.inforu.co.il/mail/mail1.php?page=preview&campaign=%3D%3DwN5QjMxYTM&token=1862399825-47f30cada8e90ef570cc2d7af1e92431&utm_source=InforuMail&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Safe+relocation+of+migrants+who+entered+Israel+illegally
- ²⁴ Yaron Gamburg, "Safe Relocation of Migrants Who Entered Israel Illegally," *Embassy of Israel*, at <a href="http://cloud.inforu.co.il/mail/mail1.php?page=preview&campaign=%3D%3DwN5QjMxYTM&token=1862399825-47f30cada8e90ef570cc2d7af1e92431&utm_source=InforuMail&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Safe+relocation+of+migrants+who+entered+Israel+illegally
- ²⁵ Daniel K. Eisenbud, "Court's Eritrean Military Ruling May Be 'Game Changer' For Asylum Seekers," *Jerusalem Post*, February 16th, 2018, at http://www.jpost.com/Israel-News/Courts-Eritrean-military-ruling-may-be-game-changer-for-asylum-seekers-542803
- ²⁶ TOI Staff, "In deal inked with Canada, Israel agrees to hold off on deporting 2,000 migrants," *Times of Israel*, February 25th, 2018, at https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-deal-inked-with-canada-israel-agrees-to-hold-off-on-deporting-2000-migrants/; Melanie Lidman, "UNHCR in talks to send African migrants to 'safe' countries, let others stay," *Times of Israel*, February 7th, 2018, at https://www.timesofisrael.com/unhcr-in-talks-to-send-african-migrants-to-safe-countries-let-others-stay/
- ²⁷ Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "MASHAV Implementing the Millenium Development Goals," September 20, 2010, at
- http://www.mfa.gov.il/MFA/Mashav+%E2%80%93+International+Development/What+is+Mashav/MASHAV-Implementing_Millennium_Development_Goals.htm
- ²⁸ Juan Gonzalez, "President Obama heads toward deportation milestone as immigrant reform flounders," *New York Daily News*, October 4, 2013, at http://www.nydailynews.com/news/politics/obama-heads-deportation-milestone-article-1.1476073
- ²⁹ Global Detention Project, "France Immigration Detention," at https://www.globaldetentionproject.org/countries/europe/france
- ³⁰ James Kirkup and Robert Winnett, "Theresa May interview: 'We're going to give illegal migrants a really hostile reception," *Telegraph,* May 25, 2012, at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/immigration/9291483/Theresa-May-interview-Were-going-to-give-illegal-migrants-a-really-hostile-reception.html
- ³¹ Staff and agencies, "UN condemns Australia's treatment of refugees," *The Guardian*, June 6, 2002, at http://www.theguardian.com/uk/2002/jun/06/immigration.immigrationandpublicservices
- ³² Michael Flynn & Cecilia Cannon, "Immigration Detention in Switzerland," *Global Detention Project*, October, 2011, at http://www.globaldetentionproject.org/fileadmin/publications/GDP Swiss detention report.pdf; POV.
- "Special Flight' in Context," July 1, 2013, at http://www.pbs.org/pov/specialflight/photo_gallery_background.php; Peter Williams, "The World's Worst Immigration Laws," *Foreign Policy*, April 29, 2010, at http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2010/04/29/the world s worst immigration laws?page=0.0
- ³³ Steve Scherer, "Italy to ramp up migrant deportations: minister," February 8, 2017, at
- https://www.reuters.com/article/us-europe-migrants-italy/italy-to-ramp-up-migrant-deportations-minister-idUSKBN15N22D

